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Annual Meeting Address 

by the Rev. Jered Weber-Johnson 

January 29, 2017 

 

We started this year with a clear and simple theme - Love God. Love Neighbor. Everything 

we’ve undertaken from the vestry down to our nursery was an attempt to address this guiding 

principle taken from the core of our scriptures. Our formation and education series focused on 

understanding and knowing God, knowing neighbor, and knowing love. Our new member 

team encouraged us to take a season to focus on inviting our neighbors. Our stewardship this 

year invited us to consider how we give for God, give for neighbor, and give for love. Our faith 

in action programs have placed us in deeper touch with our neighbors and in deeper touch with 

the great needs of our surrounding community and the world beyond our doors, and in so 

doing, we have come into deeper contact with a God who is alive and well in the lives of the 

poor, the marginalized, the homeless, and the hungry.  

 

Of course, none of this work is exactly “new” to Saint John’s. Ours is a faith community that has 

always been interested and invested in the work of loving God and loving neighbor. These two 

core essentials are at the heart of our mission statement and infuse much if not all that we do 

here. We do these things, we have made them central to our mission, because, as I say, they are 

central to the mission of Christianity. And, these things are deeply connected. Loving God is, in 

part, practiced when we love and welcome our neighbor. God tells his people in Leviticus, that 

“When an alien dwells among you in your land, do not mistreat them. The alien residing among 

you must be treated as your own. Love them as yourself, for you were aliens in Egypt.” And, 

we read in the gospel of Matthew that tells us whenever we welcome the stranger, we have 

welcomed Christ. Love of neighbor is deeply entwined with our love of God. So, we have 

endeavored to live into that connection - welcoming literally dozens of visitors who passed 

through our doors with abundant hospitality - bread visits and coffees and companion ministry. 

And, we have sought to be faithful to that mission in even deeper ways - showing up to speak 

out against racial injustice, serving the homeless as we’ll do again in a month with Project 

Home, and in the act of taking in a refugee family at a time when large swaths of our culture 

and nation seemed to be moving toward excluding the undocumented, the refugee, and the 

immigrant. Loving God and loving neighbor has meant we’ve showed up at Pride and Standing 

Rock and in one another’s homes and each other’s bedsides in hours of deepest need.  

 

And, all of this work and so much more, of living into our mandate to love God and love 

neighbor, has had the net result of helping us grow! As in years past, dozens of new individuals 

and households have claimed Saint John’s as their faith home. Dozens more of our longtime 

parishioners have grown into their own gifts for ministry - connecting as confirmation mentors 

and youth leaders, Companions to our newcomers, and vastly expanding our process and 

program of pastoral care such that we presently have 5 Eucharistic visiting teams and a team of 

6 lay pastoral caregivers. We are growing, and this is an exciting time. As Mary Parmer shared 



with us over this weekend, in our seminar on Saturday, in her sermon and here at Annual 

Meeting, growth needs to be sustained - connections must be deepened, our relatedness and 

relationship needs to expand and strengthen, and our stories need to be shared with each other 

to be the kinds of people able to love God and love neighbor over the long haul of faith.  

 

In the report that you hold in your hand, you will find markers of a healthy and thriving and 

growing community. In the reports that you are about to hear you will receive even more 

information about the physical indicators, budget, attendance, fiscal management, stewardship, 

and the possibilities our own building could have in store. In all of it, I hope you will listen for 

ways you can be deepening your own sense of connection, sharing your story as a part of our 

wider story, and growing with us into the community God has called us to be. In the year to 

come, I will be working with our vestry and a small team to develop a process of sabbath rest 

for our parish and for me as your rector. It is the healthy cycle of a church and its priest to 

observe a 3-4 month sabbatical every 6 years. Our hope is that in that time we will deepen our 

sense of joy for shared ministry while also deepening our sense of connection one to another 

and to this community we have helped build and out of which comes great ministry and 

mission. Stay tuned for more information about all of that in the months ahead. 

 

I am grateful more now than ever before to be a part of this faith community. Your faithfulness 

to the gospel and your zeal for the good work God has given us, your deep engagement with 

God’s mission is an inspiration and a pleasure to be a part of. Thank you for all you do and give 

and for all that you are in this place. May we, together, continue to show forth our love for God 

and love for neighbor. 

 



Annual Meeting Report on 2016 Financials & 2017 Budget 

by Rick Rinkoff, Treasurer 

January 29, 2017 

Things are different now at St. John’s.  Not because we had a $24K profit last year; we have a 

profit almost every year.  Not because we added a new ministry to aid Refugees; we have an 

amazing 68 ministries.  And not because the tables in the back of the church moved forward a 

bit; we frequently move things around. 

Here’s what’s different.  In 2017 we’re taking a major step towards ensuring the sustainability of 

our ministries, our programs, our staff, our finances and our endowment.  Lynn Hertz stood up in 

front of you months ago and launched our Stewardship campaign; she told you that pledges 

didn’t cover the cost of programs and ministries; that our endowment was forced to make up the 

difference and that pushed the draw rate to an unsustainable level of more than 5%.  She said all 

of us were getting a dollar’s worth of church for only $0.93. 

She asked you to close the gap – and you answered.  She asked you to help reduce our reliance 

on the endowment – and you answered.  Pledges for 2017 are at a record level, finally surpassing 

our previous high back in 2008.  They are projected to cover 99% of all program and ministry 

costs.  We’re reducing our endowment draw rate to 4.5%.  That’s a reduction of $30,000, even 

though the endowment went up in value last year.  I’ve been involved with the church’s finances 

for 17 years.  When I got here, the draw rate was over 8%.  It’s now the lowest level I’ve seen. 

Thank you, thank you, thank you for all your generosity…. 

We’re all part of something that’s growing.  You heard Mary Parmer tell us how to grow.  

Growth is important.  Growth is good.  It enables more Outreach, more Music, and from a 

Treasurer’s perspective, it puts us on the road to financial sustainability.  It allows us to realize 

the hopes and dreams that we articulated in our Strategic Plan.   The plan is pretty blunt:  “It 

would be desirable to reduce the draw rate to 3.5%-4.0% and have programming supported by 

pledges, offering, and other revenue sources.”  Thanks to you, we’ve taken a big step closer to 

delivering on that. 

Will Rogers said that “Even if you are on the right track, you’ll get run over if you just sit there” 

so we want to keep moving.  Lea Anne Schmidt chairs the New Member commission and has 

done a fabulous job on the front lines of enabling us to grow. The Vestry would like to allocate 

more of our resources towards growth, perhaps in the form of a new part-time staff position, but 

there wasn’t enough room in the 2017 budget to accommodate that desire and still be able to 

report those 99% and 4.5% numbers.  We’re on the hunt right now for ways to fulfill the 

Vestry’s wish.  If you want to be part of the solution, please let Lea Anne or me know. 

Let’s talk financials.  Last year we had a profit of over $24,000.  $3,667 of that will go into our 

restricted fund for future youth mission trips and the rest will be used to reduce our bank debt.  

That’s the same formula we’ve used in recent years.  Our profit wasn’t because we took in more 

revenue than expected.  Revenue was within $868 of plan, less than a 0.1% variance from 

budget.  The $24,000 came because we over estimated our expenses.  The detailed financial 

statements show where:  payroll (during the year there were changes in people and some 

positions were unfilled); H2H (we didn’t have all the families we originally expected); safe 



church (many people now take the program on line at no cost); utilities (I’m going with global 

warming on this one). 

When you look at the 2017 budget, the numbers don’t seem much different from 2016.  Revenue 

and expenses both up $6,000 on a total budget of just under $1 million.  Not a lot of visible 

growth.  But you’ll see there’s a new column on the budget handout – 2016 actual – and that’s 

where the growth becomes visible because of the over-budgeting of expenses last year.   

On the revenue side, the $6,000 increase masks the fact that in round numbers, pledges are up 

$35,000 and endowment income is down $30,000.  On the expense side, payroll looks 

unchanged when viewing the 2016 and 2017 budgets side by side; but it’s actually going up 

$15,000 when you consider what we actually spent last year.  Ministry expenses look like they’re 

dropping $3,000 but our pledge to the diocese accounts for the decline and keep in mind that last 

year was artificially inflated by a one-time expenditure of $6,000 on piano maintenance.   

Outreach also looks unchanged on the budget but in fact spending is going up $8,000.  Parish 

programs show a drop of $3,000; that’s due to lower safe church and stewardship costs. 

Operating expenses – this is one category you want to see drop but it’s going up $9,000.  Half of 

that increase is for repair & maintenance which is undertaking a big project this year – installing 

LED lights in the church.  The other half is for a new line item called contingency.  That’s an 

unassigned expense right now and a logical source to fund part of our growth initiative. 

Before I take questions and then turn it over to our Senior Warden, I want to share two more 

things.  First, some financial modeling.  Pledges will cover 99% of program and ministry 

expenses this year.  The formula actually includes all non-endowment income but in case you’re 

wondering what it would take to cover 100%, the answer is another $8,000.  That $8,000 could 

come from pledges, non-pledged income, Christmas / Easter offerings, rent from groups using 

our building, other income.  It’s a doable number; we might actually achieve that this year.   

Reducing the draw on the Cornerstone Trust from 4.5% to 4% means a difference of $27,000.  

To get there, either the value of the endowment would have to soar or income from all other 

sources would have to go up by $27,000.  The first scenario is beyond our control but the second 

one?  Sounds like a Stewardship goal for 2018. 

Next.  St. John’s may be 136 years old but our church is firmly in the 21st century.  We’re on 

Facebook, we post our sermons online, we send our newsletters via email, our writer in residence 

Barbara Mraz shares her thoughts on a blog, you can make your annual pledge online.  And 

sometime this year, we hope to be able to accept credit card payments on Sundays and – wait for 

it – an app on your smart phone for mobile pledges. 

Picture this:  Don Husband comes up to you with the offering plate, you take out your phone, 

push a button, you’ve made your contribution. 

I’ve done a little research and uncovered evidence that the Bible actually blesses payments from 

a hand-held device.  It’s right there, in the Book of Proverbs (3:27): 

“Withhold not good from them to whom it is due, when it is in the power of thine hand to do it.” 

And just to be clear, there’s no truth to the story that God banished Adam and Eve from the 

Garden of Eden because of Apple. 

With that I’d be happy to take any questions. 
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2017 Election Slate 

 

Wardens – 2nd 1 Year Terms 
Jerry Woelfel – Senior Warden 

Marilyn Conklin – Junior Warden 

 

Vestry  

  

Cornerstone Trustees - 3 Year Terms 
Tom Baxter 
Jay Debertin 

 

Convention Delegates – 3 Year Terms 
Primaries Alternates 

Jerry Woelfel Tom Evans 
Becky Garthofner Judy Stack-Nelson 
Marilyn Conklin Diane Wallace-Reid 

 

Youth Convention Delegate – 1 Year Term 
Ailsa Schmidt 

 

3 Year Terms  1 Year Term 
(serving thru 2019) (serving thru 2017) 

Josh Colton Chris Matter 
Alice Johnson  
Dusty Mairs  

Brad Parsons  



St. John the Evangelist 

2017 VESTRY CANDIDATES 

 
Josh Colton was born and raised in Minnesota. He started attending services at St. 

John's in 2007 and was a leader in Rite 13 as part of the Journey to Adulthood youth 

program. He helped organize the St. John's Men's Gathering, a monthly group 

focusing on faith and spiritual life, which is thriving more and more each year. 

After eight years of training in Denver Colorado, he has been practicing 

Gastroenterology in the Twin Cities for almost 20 years He is husband to Tisha and 

father to Jacob and Caleb. Josh’s interests include politics, jazz, good food, and the idea 

that human beings should “strive to do good in the world.” 

 

Alice Johnson grew up in Saint Paul, and joined St. John’s with her family while she 

was in high school. She married her husband Todd at St. John’s in 1998.  

She feels fortunate that her family is a part of the St. John’s community. Both her 

daughters have benefitted from Godly Play, the youth group and participating in the 

Children’s and Youth choirs. Over the years she has been involved with the Hearts to 

Homes committee, co-chaired the Chili Cook-off event, and helped out with the 

Cabaret and other youth fundraising activities. She looks forward to serving St. John’s 

in this new capacity and getting to know more of its members better. 

Alice runs her own business, LifeShift Services, helping people who are 

downsizing/moving or need assistance organizing their paperwork and finances. She 

says that it is very fulfilling to work closely with her clients and guide them through what at times can be 

difficult situations. She and Todd have two daughters, Tessa, a sophomore, and Maren, an 8th grader. 

 

Dusty Mairs is a cradle St. John’s member, as were maternal members of her family 

who were on the rolls here when the cornerstone was laid.  She and her four siblings 

were baptized, confirmed and married in this church as were her four children.  

She started teaching Sunday School when she was in high school, as well as taking 

part in the activities of the Young People’s Fellowship (Youth Group) and Junior Altar 

Guild. As an adult, she taught Sunday School, continued Altar Guild service, and 

introduced new programming serving younger women with families. Her working 

life took her outside of St. Johns where she worked at St. James-on-the-Parkway and 

Messiah Episcopal Churches as an administrator.  However, she never left St. John’s as 

her church home, and has continued in a variety of volunteer capacities including 

weekly money counter, the Building Committee and the Altar Guild. 

 

  



Chris Matter is a cradle Episcopalian, spending his whole life in the church. His late 

stepfather was rector at St. Paul’s Brainerd, and he attended Episcopal Youth Event in 

Berea, KY, Cass Lake Episcopal Camp as a camper, counselor, and for general 

convention.  

At St. John’s, he is on the reader rotation, and he recently volunteered to assist with 

some Altar Guild work. He was drawn to St. John’s by the unique combination of an 

outward-facing service-oriented ministry together with the “three-legged stool” of 

scripture, tradition and reason. He is a strong organizer and relator, and is detail 

oriented. 

Currently, he is a consumer compliance bank examiner for the Federal Reserve Bank of 

Minneapolis, frequently traveling throughout the Midwest and West to audit member 

banks for compliance with federal regulations that affect consumers.  He is married to Rianna and they have 

two beagles, Derby and Maggie. 

 

Brad Parsons, another cradle Episcopalian, was born when his father was Dean of 

Nashotah House Seminary in Wisconsin, and later moved to Peoria, Illinois when he 

was elected a Bishop. For almost 20 years, Brad served various vestry roles at 

Emmanuel Episcopal Church in Alexandria, MN, including Junior and Senior Warden.   

When his family moved to the Cities in 2011, he visited many Episcopal churches, but 

decided to make SJE his church home for many reasons, among them the respect for 

the Sacraments, a progressive theology, the beauty of the worship experience, the 

ministries, and the size of the church (“small church life has its blessings and 

challenges”).   

Brad works for the Minnesota Department of Natural Resources, supervising fisheries 

management in Central, Metro, and Southeast Minnesota.  He and his wife Dyanne 

have two children: a daughter, Caitlyn, finishing graduate school at Wisconsin-River Falls, and a son, Colin, a 

sophomore at University of Minnesota - Duluth. 

 

2017 YOUTH DELEGATE CANDIDATE 
Ailsa Schmidt is a junior at Roseville Area High School and has been coming to  

St. John’s since 2009. In her free time, she enjoys running on her school’s cross country 

and track teams, playing clarinet, and baking. She says she looks forward to learning 

about how the wider church operates at State Convention. 
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